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MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 10 OCOTOBER 2005 AT 6.00 PM

In the Chair:
Councillor O McMullan
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, S Blaney, W Graham, H A Harding, G Hartin, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy,C McShane, C Newcombe.
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive




Mr P Mawdsley, Director of District Services



Mrs M Quinn, Director of Administration and Finance




Mr K McGarry, Tourism Development Recreation Manager





Mr T Stuart, Technical Services Manager





Mr McKinney McKinney, Invest Northern Ireland





Mr Vaughan Vaughn, Invest Northern Ireland





Mrs L McAreavey, Member Services/Clerical Officer

05/22:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors McKeegan, McAllister, and O Black.

Chairman’s Business

Conveyance of Sympathies 
Councillor McMullan stated that he wished to convey the Council’s deepest sympathies to Councillor O Black on the sudden tragic death of her brother.  He stated that this was a very sad occasion for all of the family.
Councillor McCambridge wished to be associated with these comments.
Kilorgan team, Ballinasloe

Councillor McMullan stated that he had sent the Council’s sympathies to the members of the Kilorgan team at Ballinasloe following the death of one of their colleagues.

Road accident in Donegal
Councillor McMullan stated that he also wished to express the Council’s sympathy for the tragic death of five young people in a road accident in Donegal.

Ballinasloe Festival
Councillor McMullan stated that it had been a very good weekend at Ballinasloe and that their hospitality had been enjoyed.

All Councillors wished to be associated with these comments.
05/22:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 12 SEPTEMBER 2005 
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 12 September 2005, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 12 September 2005                   be adopted”.
05/22:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 12 SEPTEMBER 2005


Moyle Promotional DVD  
Councillor McConaghy stated that the Moyle Promotional DVD that he had been given would not play on his home computer.  
In reply the TDRM stated that these DVD’s were supposed to be multi-use and that this facility had been requested and paid for when the DVD’s were ordered.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the TDRM would investigate the matter.

Ballycastle LOL No 12

Councillor McShane stated that she had missed the Council meeting where this had been discussed and enquired if the whole 12th celebrations were being held in Ballycastle.
In reply, the Clerk stated that the issue was with the Quay Road Playing Fields which would still be in the possession of the contractors at this time and that Council were currently looking at other locations.

Flags in the Moyle Area

Councillor McShane stated that she had wished to raise the issue of paramilitary flags in Armoy but noted that the Councillor relevant to the issue was not present.
05/22:04 
TO MEET WITH REPRESENTATIVES FROM INVEST NORTHERN IRELAND
Councillor McMullan welcomed Mr McKinney and Mr Vaughan representatives from Invest Northern Ireland to the meeting and invited them to make their presentation to Council.

Mr McKinney thanked Councillor McMullan and the Council for the opportunity to make presentation to the Council and informed members that there would consist of the following.  Firstly, an overview of the work of Invest NI Overview which would be followed by discussion of their work in Moyle, after which any questions would be answered.

Mr McKinney stated that the mission of Invest Northern Ireland was to deliver expertise and resources to accelerate the creation and growth of businesses committed to, and capable of, being Entrepreneurial, Innovative and International.  He pointed out that the keynote for Invest NI’s activities was wealth creation.
Mr McKinney stated that he would explain these three key issues;
Being Entrepreneurial
He informed members that this was to encourage an increase in business starts, work with clients with potential and ambition to grow.  
He informed members that the Go For It campaign was designed to aid this way of thinking.  He stated that Northern Ireland had one of the lowest levels of entrepreneurship in the UK and that this campaign was invented to try to change this in the province.  He informed members that since this had begun two and a half years ago the level of entrepreneurship in Northern Ireland had increased by over 50%.
Mr McKinney stated that the context for this programme was at different levels, for local business it involved the Start a Business Programme, for export business it offered the Business Improvement programmes and for global business there was the Global Start Team.
Being Innovative
Mr McKinney pointed out that this was designed to maximise creativity and assist investment for businesses and that the following projects were operational under this part of the project.

Product and Process Development (PPD), the Compete programme, the SMART programme, the Innovation Service Programme and the Innovation Relay Centre.

He also pointed out that within these areas there were workshops and technical assistance available for businesses.

Being International
Mr McKinney stated that this would increase the numbers of companies exporting, which would in turn attract new and follow on inward investment
He informed members that this involved setting up trade and international networks and stated that INI offered market information, sales and marketing skills, in-market support and trade missions to aid new businesses.

He stated that attracting new inward investment was a must of being International and that the following areas were essential to attract new inward investment; the availability of skilled staff, the presence of an industry cluster and existing infrastructure.

Mr McKinney stated that securing follow on investment was also a big part of being international.
Client Definition

Having outlined Invest Northern Ireland’s Mission and areas of expertise, Mr McKinney informed members that he would explain who this work was for, their client definition.
He stated that they would look for a business that had or would have the potential in three years to take either total sales of over £100,000 pa, with external / export sales greater than 25% or external / export sales of over £250,000 pa.
Intervention Principles
Mr McKinney stated that there had to be clear intervention principles set out within Invest Northern Ireland to govern their assistance to businesses.  He informed members that this included capability, how would the project improve the business? Efficiency, 
net economic benefits to the economy.  Viability, would the project be self-sustaining?  Additionality, what would be the minimum assistance needed and displacement, 
would other UK jobs be lost?
Mr McKinney stated that all of these areas had to be examined before a client could be recommended for help from INI.
Mr McKinney stated that Mr Vaughan Vaughn would now take over to talk about the work of INI in the Moyle area.

Mr Vaughan thanked Mr McKinney and Council Members and stated that he would be talking about the local work of INI.

The Local Office 
Mr Vaughan stated that the local office in Moyle is located in Mill Street, Ballymena and that this office served six local council areas; Antrim, Ballymena, Ballymoney,                         Carrickfergus, Larne and Moyle.  He informed members that there were 12 Clients in Moyle employing 208 people and that there were sales of £28m in 2002/3 with export                           sales of £19m.
The role of the Local Office 
Mr Vaughan stated that the role of the local office was to promote enterprise generally, increase new business starts with export potential, and assist established companies build the capability to export.  He stated that they helped regional development initiatives and signposts for additional assistance.  He informed members that they worked with partners to ensure a co-ordinated approach to economic development including local authorities, ENI and others and that they supported the work of the Business International Division and Property Solution Unit.
Business Development Solutions
Mr Vaughan referred to a graph of Business Development Solutions.  He stated that a lot of the work that INI was focusing on was based on co-capability with people and strategic planning on site resources.  He stated that the export side of the businesses was important and that finance was given to projects like these where appropriate.  He informed members that the local office was covering a large area at present and that it was important that INI had all of the appropriate knowledge on that area.  He stated that planning ahead was vital and was encouraged to help companies help themselves in future.
Assistance for Established Businesses
Mr Vaughan stated that assistance was available for established businesses from INI, these included Business Healthcheck to establish the status of the business and an action plan and two levels of financial support, Non-financial and Financial.
He stated that the non-financial support would include Business Information Centre, Passport to Export, ICT Visits, Advice & Demonstrations, Technical Advisory Unit and Best Practice Clubs and that the Financial support incorporated Marketing, Product & Process Development and Loans.

Business in Moyle

Mr Vaughan stated that there had been 33 approved business start offers in Moyle 69 offers of support to businesses and £2.4million Invest NI assistance leveraging total investment of £8.61 million in Moyle in last two years.
Assistance per Adult
Mr Vaughan informed members that the following assistance per adult had been given to people in the Moyle area.  Antrim £162.21, Ballymena £103.86, Ballymoney £66.90, Carrickfergus £24.71, Larne £90.86, Moyle £183.32, pounds per head 2004/05.  He stated that they were a demand led organisation and that for some years there was no requests and that suddenly there was an upsurge of investment requests.  He informed members that it was not possible to have a constant level of investment.
Case Study
Mr Vaughan outlined to members a case study for Glenview Foods which was Entrepreneurial, Innovative and International.
He stated that the company were producing and processing blanched chips.  Mr Vaughan informed members that FEOGA Funding, EU Marketing and processing grant schemes had been utilised and that Invest NI, had helped with Management Salary & Marketing.
He held this case study as an example of how INI could work with a client to result in an export market.

Other Invest Northern Ireland Activity in the North East
Mr Vaughan stated that other activity in the North East area included, liaison with Moyle Enterprise Company, support for female entrepreneurs through projects like the North East Woman’s Network, participation at Moyle LSP meetings and participation in CORE – partnership among North East councils with a range of economic development initiatives.
Mr Vaughan stated that he would answer queries from the Councillors at this point.

In reply to Councillor M Black regarding the cut in budget for the Business Start up scheme Mr McKinney stated that there had been a lot of negative coverage regarding this subject and some mis-information had been circulated.  He informed members that the INI budget had not changed and that it was still 3.5 million, he stated that the probability was that the EU funding had ended.  He stated that INI had hoped as a company to be able to make up the difference but that based on funds they were not able to make an increase and that INI had been forced to keep the funding at the same level.  
Councillor M Black stated that this budget cut had had a big impact in Moyle.

In reply, Mr McKinney stated that INI would have liked to do more but that it had not been possible.  He stated that INI had worked closely with LEAs to try to minimize the impact and that some changes in structure had been introduced for grant funding and reallocation of funding.  Mr McKinney informed members that there had been discussion that Council would bring in some funding even though the EU funding had been lost.
In reply to Councillor M Black, Mr McKinney stated that there was an amount of money to distribute and that there was no distinction as to how much one area could get.  
In reply to Councillor M Black, Mr McKinney stated that with regard to innovation services this had been promoted last year and that an event had been held in the Ecos Centre to explain what this was about.  He informed members that checks were carried out on the companies potential and that consultants and experts were referred to to work with businesses where there was an opportunity to improve and implement innovations.

Councillor M Black enquired if Moyle had availed of this opportunity.

In reply, Mr Vaughan stated that the only company to avail last year was Glenview Foods and that with assistance they were now fully operational.

In reply to Councillor McShane regarding attracting outside bodies to the Moyle area, Mr McKinney stated that they encouraged established businesses to come into the area but that truly global companies would look at the right location, available labour and infrastructure.  
In reply to Councillor McShane’s query regarding INI help for the Bushmills Distillery, Mr McKinney stated that although this company had been bought over by a foreign company it was still a big local employer and a strategically important business in the area.
In reply to Councillor Newcombe, Mr McKinney stated that where the business met the criteria in relation to farm diversification, INI would be supportive.
Councillors Harding, Blaney and McDonnell entered the meeting at this point, 6:45pm.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, Mr McKinney stated that as long as there was not any double funding for projects such as farm diversification then the programmes available could compliment each other through referrals for funding.
Councillor McMullan stated that he had been examining the Annual Report and that he was concerned on a number of issues.  He informed members that there had been no visits to Moyle from INI over the past year according to the report.  He stated that he found the fact that the Chief Executive of INI had not published his income was not good for creating transparency within the organization.  He further stated that he found the Annual Report to be very heavy reading for the average consumer and that the figure of £183.32 per head for Moyle was misleading as it was not a true reflection of the real situation.
Councillor McDonnell left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McMullan stated that the larger employers were not interested in the Moyle and Glens areas due to infrastructure of roads and other issues, he informed members that the smaller businesses needed help also as they were supporting a lot of employees in the area.

In reply Mr McKinney stated that he agreed with Councillor McMullan’s point on the figure of £183.32 per head for the Moyle area being an exceptional achievement.  He informed members that INI wanted to help local businesses and support them and he stated that the breakdown requested by members would be provided.

Councillor McMullan thanked the representatives from INI for their presentation, they left the meeting at this point.
Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting.

05/22:05
TECHNICAL SERVICES MANAGER’S REPORT
The Technical Services Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”
Quay Road Playing Fields Redevelopment

The TSM stated that works were progressing on site in line with a works programme submitted which would indicate a contract duration of 40 weeks.

He informed members that it was anticipated that finishing works in respect of the synthetic pitch would start to progress within the next week and that the grass pitches would come into public use around August 2006.

The TSM stated that he had been verbally informed of a possible breach of Tree Protection Orders (TPOs) and that works would be carried out to remedy this situation at no further cost to the Council.
After further discussion, it was agreed that the TSM would report back to Council on progress at the Quay Road Playing fields.
It was agreed that the meeting would continue out of committee.

Rathlin Island Toilet Block
The TSM stated that Building Control approval and Planning Permission had now been granted but that work on this site was delayed due to the lack of availability of stone masons.  He informed members that he had been informed that the Contractor should overcome this set back by the end of November and having consulted with NRRTI the funding body for this project an extension of time had been granted in respect of this delay with completion expected March 2006.

Bushmills Toilet Block and Coach Park

The TSM stated that works in respect of this contract remained delayed as Council awaited planning permission.  He informed members that following long and protracted negotiations with Telerail, the lands agent for BT in respect of the necessary acquisition of land to the rear of the existing telephone exchange to facilitate access improvements to this site and an investors committee meeting held on the 28th September 2005 had been informed by Ralph Coleman, Senior Property Manager, Telerail, that approval for this minor acquisition had been approved by both BT and Telerail and it was stated Council could proceed with works “at risk” until the necessary legal paper work was complete.  

The TSM stated that to secure this acquisition it was necessary to forward a formal offer in respect of lands required.  He informed members that this offer was prepared by the Valuation and Lands Agency with a recommended purchase price of £11,500 being offered for the 140 m² required.  The TSM stated that this was a revision to an earlier valuation presented to Council in the region of £20,000 and that in addition to this figure it was necessary for Council to pay administration costs of £1000 as well as meeting any potential cost in respect to the relocation of underground plant if it exists in the area to be acquired. 

Councillor McConaghy stated that he was delighted to hear that this land had been granted as this had been awaited for many years.
Councillor McIlroy wished to be associated with these comments and stated that this was a very worthwhile project.

Ballycastle Seafront Scheme

The TSM stated that Planning Permission in respect of this scheme would appear to be forthcoming with the item being brought through the Planning report to Council’s meeting of 26th September 2005 recommending approval. He pointed out however, that we must await final written confirmation of this from the Planning Service.

He informed members that this project had now been tendered with tenders being returned and as approved by Council at their meeting of 25th July, taking into account the budget of £170,000.00 allowed for this project, Council’s Consultants were now agreeing a schedule of reductions as per the plan previously displayed with the lowest tender, Boyd Landscapes.
The TSM stated that anticipating a successful outcome of the negotiation it was recommended that Boyd Landscapes be appointed, subject to planning permission, to undertake the proposed works at Ballycastle Seafront on the principle the contract value does not exceed £170,000.00.  He pointed out that the exact contract value would be reported to Council at a future date.   

The TSM stated that as Council had previously stated their desire to prioritise the lighting within this scheme, it should be noted that this element had come in £18,000.00 over budget following receipt of tenders.  He informed members therefore that the options to ensure the lighting element remained in tact was to either add an additional £18,000 capital value to the scheme or alternatively make additional savings within the scheme which could have a significant impact on the scheme in general. 

The TSM stated that he would encourage Council to put forward £18,000 to realise the extended lighting scheme.
After further discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That £18,000 additional capital expenditure be provided to supplement the   Ballycastle Seafront Scheme to enable the extension of lighting at the seafront.”

Peoples Park, Garron Road, Glenariff

The TSM stated that as per his report of 13th June and 25th July Council were currently awaiting planning approval.

He stated that following recent discussions and an office meeting held between Councils Consultants, a representative from the Planning Service, TDRM and himself it would appear that the Environment and Heritage Service had advised the Planners that they would be opposed to this scheme progressing and would therefore recommend the refusal of planning permission sought.  He informed members that he had outlined concerns to the Planners directly at this meeting should a refusal be forthcoming and advised the Department that Council would require written confirmation as soon as practicably possible to enable it to decide how best to progress this matter.  He pointed out that it was hoped that written clarification from the Planning Service would have been available in time for Council’s meeting of 10th October 2005.

Councillor McMullan suggested that Council wait until the Planning decision was brought back to Council.

Councillor McCambridge enquired if this was due to environmental concerns.

The TSM informed members it was in relation to the hinterland area which was to remain dormant but that he felt that by presenting this area in a more formal appearance it would discourage use and encourage the site to be left alone.

Councillor McCambridge expressed her disappointment at the current situation and asked if the Enforcement Officer could be utilised to police the area to prevent any misuse of the hinterland.

In reply, Councillor McMullan stated that the area was not being misused at present and that hopefully this time had passed as he thought that it was people not local to the area who were to blame for this activity.

Cushendall Beach Scheme

The TSM stated that as Council would be aware, Consultants had been asked to develop a scheme to enhance Council lands at Legg Green and Limerick Point, Cushendall.  
He informed members that Whittaker and Watt, had now finalised the proposed site plans following various consultations with Cushendall Environmental Group, the Chairman and himself, and pointed out that these plans were on display.  The TSM stated that if Council agreed on the detail of the plans, he would prepare a preliminary Bill of Quantities in respect of this scheme which would enable Cushendall Environment Group to pursue sources of funding.

The TSM stated that also included within this scheme was the phased facilities for local special needs groups.

After discussion, it was agreed that the details shown for the Cushendall Beach Scheme be approved.
Permission to erect a sign within Ballycastle Harbour
The TSM stated that a retrospective letter of permission had been received from Mr Daniel McBride seeking permission to erect a sign on a wall at Morton’s “Old Coal Yard” within Ballycastle Harbour for the purpose of promoting fishing trips which he operates from Ballycastle Marina.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,


“That retrospective permission be given to Mr Daniel McBride.”

Request to Match Fund – Liscolman Community Association

The TSM stated that a letter had been received from Liscolman Community Association, stating that they had received a grant amounting to £5000 for the upgrade and provision of new play equipment within Liscolman Playground.  He informed members that they were now seeking match funding from Council in respect of this upgrade stating their project would cost in the excess of the £5000 secured.

The TSM stated that the group had sourced equipment but that this equipment had not met Council’s policy standard as it was all timber based.  He pointed out that this was sound in principle and that perhaps there should be a meeting to discuss this with the group.

Councillor McIlroy proposed that this be accepted in principle and informed members that this park did need to be upgraded in the minds of the local community groups.  He stated that this was a problem which could be overcome and that the Council should support what the group were attempting to achieve.
Councillor McConaghy agreed with these comments.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the application received from Liscolman Community Association for match funding from Council in respect of the upgrade and provision of play equipment within Liscolman Playground would be accepted in principle and that the TSM would meet with them to discuss standards of equipment under Council policy.
Request for a Memorial Bench at Carrickmore Road
The TSM stated that a letter had been received from Mrs Bernie McErlane requesting permission from Council to position a memorial bench, in memory of her late husband, along the Carrickmore Road.

The TSM stated that this issue had been investigated previously and that the last decision of Council had been that the maintenance of such benches would be the responsibility of the individual.  He informed members that he did not know how this would be legally applied as the benches would be on Council land.
In reply to Councillor McDonnell, the TSM stated that the benches would be in keeping with the surrounding area and to Council specification.

Councillor McMullan enquired if Council would be able to enforce the upkeep of the benches.

In reply, the TSM stated that he did not believe that this would be possible.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the TSM confirmed that once the bench was on Council land it was covered by Council’s insurance.

After further discussion, it was agreed that Mrs Bernie McErlane be given permission from Council to position a memorial bench, in memory of her late husband, along the Carrickmore Road but that a letter would be written to inform her that should the bench become damaged beyond normal Council maintenance standards it would be removed.  It was agreed that this would be the standard reply to all requests like this.
Disposal of Refuse Collection Vehicle – Seddon Atkinson/Haller x2 SDZ 8831

The TSM stated that following delivery to Council of the Mercedes Econic Refuse Collection Vehicle it was proposed to dispose of a Seddon Atkinson/Haller x2 registration number SDZ 8831 by public auction.  He informed members that if Council approve this, the vehicle would be offered at Wilson’s Auctions, Mallusk on 8/11/05.  He stated that he would like to put a reserve price on this of £4,000.

After discussion, it was agreed to dispose of a Seddon Atkinson/Haller x2 registration number SDZ 8831 by public auction, and that it would be offered at Wilson’s Auctions, Mallusk on 8/11/05 with a reserve price of £4,000.
Request for Bins at the River in Cushendall
The TSM stated that at Council’s meeting of 12th September it was agreed that the possibility of providing “vandal proof bins” at the river in Cushendall would be investigated.

He informed members that in order to progress this matter clarification was being sought from Council as to the numbers of bins and their proposed locations and he referred to a village plan on display in the chamber showing the locations of existing bins.

Councillor M Black stated that Councillor O Black had raised this concern and as she was not present at the meeting asked that this be brought back to the next Council meeting.

This was agreed.

Near Miss Report – Mv Canna 21 August 2005

The TSM stated that we had been requested by DRD Air and Sea Ports to bring to Council, details of a near miss involving the Rathlin Ferry and another vessel and he referred members to appendix six of his report.

The TSM stated that as this event occurred outside the perimeter of the harbour the Council was not directly involved but that this had to be brought to Councils attention.

The Clerk agreed with the TSM’s comments and informed members that if there was persistent abuse the harbour authority could take action.

Vandalism in the Moyle area from 5th August – 4th October 2005
The TSM referred to a table of vandalism in the Moyle area from 5th August to 4th October 2005.
Councillor Harding expressed her disgust at the fact that the B line had been taken from the beach in Ballycastle.  She stated that this was very dangerous.
The TSM stated that anything taken or damaged had been replaced or repaired by Council.

Councillor C Newcombe enquired if the Coastguard had been contacted regarding advice on the placement of these.

In reply, the DDS stated that Council had agreed subsequently to the ROSPA report of the beaches in the area and that the report from this would come back to Council.

Cushendall Youth Group

The TSM stated that an approach had been made by Mrs Maureen McAllister on behalf of Cushendall Youth Group seeking advice on setting up various recycling projects.  He informed members that they were keen to begin collecting recyclable materials such as newspapers, cans etc and had requested permission to borrow 10 green kerbside boxes from the Council.  He stated at this stage they would also plan a local clean up day, and various other recycling activities such as a recycled fashion show, featuring sculptures and pictures made from recyclable materials.  He pointed out that it was intended as requested to deliver a presentation to the group on aspects of recycling and the environment.
The TSM stated that Mr McAllister had been advised that the local Development Group intended to embark on a similar project namely the Greener Glens Initiative, she had stated that it would be the intention of the Youth Group to operate on a very minor scale with the materials collected used directly by themselves for minor craft works which would feed into their proposed recycled fashion show and would therefore not compromise the viability of the Greener Glens Project.
Councillor McMullan stated that this should be referred to the Greener Glens Project.
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

Councillor Graham entered the meeting at this point, 7:30pm.

Councillor McCambridge stated that it had been indicated that the Planning Permission was forthcoming for the Greener Glens Project but that it was unlikely that it would be operational before January/February.  She therefore suggested that the Youth Group be permitted to carry on with their re-cycling project and that they could refer to the Greener Glens at a later stage.
After further discussion, it was agreed that permission would be given to the Cushendall Youth Group to borrow 10 green kerbside boxes from the Council and that when the Greener Glens Project was operational the group would be able to liaise with them in their recycling work.
The meeting continued out of committee.
After further discussion,

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,


“That the Technical Services Manager’s Report would be adopted”.

Templastragh Meeting
Councillor McConaghy referred to the scheduled meeting regarding Templastragh on 13th October 2005.  He stated that he did not see the sense of meeting in a field, especially considering recent weather, when the meeting could be held in Sheskburn.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That the meeting regarding Templastragh on Thursday 13th October at 11.00 am would be held in the Council offices at Sheskburn.”
Tow Path behind Sheskburn Recreation Centre

Councillor Blaney stated that there had been complaints regarding the tow path behind Sheskburn Recreation Centre.  He informed members that people had been driving up this path in cars to get to the football pitches at the playing fields.

In reply, the TSM stated that bollards could be erected to prevent this.

Councillor M Black stated that the general state of the path was a concern as it was liable to flooding and erosion.

The TSM agreed with these comments and stated that two or three times a year the path was in flood and that elements of the path were washed away by the river.  He stated that the short term solution to this problem was to continue to top off the path but he informed members that a long term solution was required.  He stated that the path needed to be properly surfaced and that it would cost in the region of £25,000 to address the issue.

After further discussion, it was agreed that bollards would be erected on the tow path and that costings would be brought to the next meeting for a proper surface to be made.

Supervalue Best Kept Awards
Councillor McDonnell left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McIlroy stated that Bushmills had been let down badly by the presence of litter and kerb side weeds.
In reply the Chairman stated that the kerbside weeds were the responsibility of the Roads Service.

Councillor McDonnell returned to the meeting at this point.

The TSM stated that the litter was dealt with early in the morning and that by the evening when the towns were being inspected they were seen at their worst.

Councillor McMullan stated that the Cleaning staff for the Council did an excellent job.

Councillor McShane requested that item twelve on the Agenda be brought forward.

This was agreed.

05/22:12
BALLINTOY PLAY AREA - SEATING
(Requested by Councillor McShane)

Councillor McShane requested that two additional benches be provided for the play area in Ballintoy.  She also informed members that she wished the high scores of Ballintoy in the Supervalue Best Kept Awards to be acknowledged.  She stated that the maintenance of the Play area, the flower beds and the hanging baskets had all played a part in these awards.
In reply, the TSM stated that the additional seating could be provided and suggested that these be placed in early spring next year.

Councillor McConaghy stated that Ballintoy deserved credit and informed members that it looked very well.

Councillors Harding and M Black agreed with these remarks.

After further discussion, it was agreed that two additional benches would be provided for the play area at Ballintoy in early spring.

05/22:06
TOURISM DEVELOPMENT / RECREATION MANAGER’S REPORT 
The Tourism Development Recreation Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Big Lottery Multi Use Synthetic Pitch

The TDRM stated that as the above project was nearing completion and should be available for limited use in November 2005 it was proposed that Council consider a pricing structure for the development. He informed members that a proposed pricing structure was included as part of the Business Plan within Councils Big Lottery Application and that this was subject to Council Approval.  He recommended the adoption of pricings as contained within the report.
Councillor O McMullan enquired if there was a special price structure for special needs use.

In reply, the TDRM stated that as far as he knew the pricing structure was the same.
Councillor McMullan suggested that the TDRM bring back a proposal for pricing for special needs to the next meeting.

After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,

“That the pricing structure for the use of the synthetic pitch proposed by the TDRM would be accepted and that he would bring back proposals for special needs users to the next meeting.”

Cottage Wood – Cushendall Development Group Development Proposal

The TDRM stated that further to the Council meeting in September when clarification on some points in the development group`s proposal for land at the Cottage Site was sought, a meeting had been arranged with Andrew McAllister for Friday 14th October and he informed members that Council would be kept informed of the outcome.
Ballycastle Museum Summer Season

The TDRM stated that the museum was open from the end of June to mid-September and was staffed enthusiastically by Ms Mary Chambers.  He informed members that visitor numbers through the museum were the best on record 3,407 visitors for 2005 compared to 2,050 visitors in 2004 and that the highlight of the season was a craft week where local craft workers displayed their talents throughout the week he informed members that a full report on the craft week would follow.
The TDRM stated that Mary also staffed the hugely successful “Railways Exhibition” in the ferry terminal prior to her employment in the museum, and through great effort managed to attract 800 plus visitors to the exhibition.  
Councillor McMullan stated that the museum was due credit and that the Ballycastle Railway exhibition had been good but he pointed out that there were many other local areas of interest to explore such as the history of GAA within Ballycastle.

Councillor McCambridge agreed with these comments and stated that this could coincide with the opening of the new pitch.

Councillor Blaney stated that 2007 was the 100th anniversary of the GAA and that perhaps this would be a good time.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the idea of the history of the GAA in Ballycastle would be referred to the museum attendant Mary Chambers for future reference.

Causeway Museum Service Annual Report

The TDRM stated that the Causeway Museum Service Annual report for the period September 2004 to September 2005 had been produced and was circulated for information.
In reply to Councillor McShane the TDRM stated that he would clarify for how often the Northern Ireland Museum Service met.

Tourist Information Packs

The TDRM stated that further to Council`s request the Senior Tourist Advisor had produced an information pack which, if agreed, would be made available for relevant occasions.  He asked that Councillors take these packs away and that if they had any suggestions these could be updated.

Dunseverick Picnic Site
The TDRM stated that further to Council’s request Roads Service had been contacted and requested that they investigate the possibility of continuing the footpath created on the Feigh Road along the grass ditch on the Whitepark Road into the Car park.

He informed members that Roads Service had responded that the request was receiving attention and that they hoped to issue a reply by 17th October 2005.
After further discussion, it was agreed that the costings for the completion of the footpath created on the Feigh Road along the grass ditch on the Whitepark Road into the Car park would be brought back to the next meeting.

Over Flow Car Park Giant’s Causeway

The TDRM stated that an application for outline planning permission had been submitted to the Planning Service on 23rd September 2005 for Council`s 1.6 hectare field at the Giant`s Causeway Visitors Centre but that a full planning application was now needed.

After discussion, it was agreed that costings for a full planning application would be brought to Council before being made for the over flow car park at the Giants Causeway.
Moyle Disability Forum

Councillor McMullan informed members that an overview of the work of the Moyle Disability Forum was presented in Appendix three of the TDRM’s report.
The TDRM informed members that this was a young group which had advanced considerably.

After discussion,



Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McShane and resolved,


“That Tourist Development / Recreation Manager’s Report be adopted.
05/22:07
REPORT FOR ADMINISTRATION AND FINANCE DEPARTMENT
The Report for Administration and Finance Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Voluntary Contributions

The DFA stated that Requests for Voluntary Contributions had been received from the following groups; Bushmills Out of School Club, Moyle Country Market and the School of Psychology, University of Ulster.

Councillor McCambridge stated that funding for the University should come from a different source.

Councillor Blaney enquired if Moyle Council sponsored businesses through the Voluntary Contributions Grants as Moyle Country Market was a profit making business.

Councillor McCambridge agreed with these comments and stated that Moyle Country Market was a commercial enterprise and that the Council had supported this business through help from the Events Officer in setting up and getting started.
After further discussion, it was agreed that a request for a Voluntary Contribution for the Bushmills Out of School Club would be agreed but that requests from Moyle Country Market and the School of Psychology, University of Ulster would be refused.

Honorarium – Policy & Development Assistant

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

The DFA stated that a request had been received from the Policy & Development Assistant for an Honorarium for extra duties and responsibilities undertaken due to the absence of the Development Manager who was on sick leave.

After discussion, it was agreed that this request under the same terms and conditions as previously used be granted. 
The meeting continued out of committee.

Employers for Childcare
The DFA stated that Employers for Childcare were a registered charity and a not-for-profit organization.  She informed members that they had approached Council to request that officers had access to their service to make it easier for parents with dependent children to get into work and to stay in work.
She stated that parents could access a Childcare Advice and Information Helpline, and that this was a free phone helpline for parents all over Northern Ireland and they could also access the Childcare Voucher Scheme.  The DFA stated that Childcare vouchers acted like a ‘cheque’ which employees used to pay for registered childcare.  She informed members that employees could then save on Tax and National Insurance Contributions and the Council could save on National Insurance Contributions.  She informed members that this scheme was currently operating in a number of other Councils, including Belfast City Council, Ballymena Borough Council and Newtownabbey Borough Council.

The DFA stated that as Employers for Childcare was a registered charity and not-for-profit organization, they charged an annual membership feel of £195 and 5% of the value of the vouchers ordered.

After discussion, it was agreed that the DFA would write to Belfast City Council, Ballymena Borough Council and Newtownabbey Borough Council to gain further information on the running of the Employers for Childcare scheme.

IT Officer

The DFA stated that further to Councils request at the September meeting, costings and job descriptions had now been obtained regarding an IT Officer.  Based on IT Officers employed by neighbouring Councils on a P01-P02 scale this would cost approximately £25-£30,000.

She informed members that this request was mentioned at the Estimates Meeting for 2005-06 rates, but due to the increase in the rates at that time, it was agreed that this would be re-examined at a later stage.  

Councillor McIlroy suggested that this point be deferred until the Special Meeting on 12 October.
This was agreed.

Councillor McDonnell left the meeting at this point.

Managing Project Funding
The DFA stated that a request had been received from Madeleine Kelly, Project Development Officer, for Groundwork Northern Ireland, a charity which delivered environmental regeneration projects in liaison with local communities. She informed members that Ms Kelly was part of a programme called ‘Spaces for People II’, which was supported with funding from OFMDFM and was working through the Housing Executive to deliver it.  

The DFA stated that two areas within Moyle had been identified for the practical projects – Bushmills and Armoy, and the Capital Funding for each area was £40,000 including VAT.  She informed members that the project for Bushmills was to create a sculpture feature and garden in the middle of the town on a piece of Council land.  She pointed out that the plan was to make a tourist-coach stop to encourage the coaches to stop and in Armoy the community had plans to create a tribute to the four members of the Armoy Armada.  

The DFA stated that in order that the community group could get maximum benefit from the funding ie the value of the work would be excluding VAT, the group had requested Council to manage the Capital funding element of these two projects.  She informed members that the process would be that the contractor’s invoices would be sent to the Council and Council would then invoice the group to enable them to draw down the funding from NIHE.

She stated that the VAT office had been contacted for advice on this issue, and had advised that if Council reclaimed the VAT on inputs, they must also charge the VAT on supplies.  She pointed out that if Council could satisfy the criteria for Disbursement, then the VAT could be reclaimed without being recharged.  She informed members however that in this case all of the conditions could not be satisfied for Disbursement and therefore Council would have to recharge the VAT.

The DFA stated that there would be no overall gain for the Council and they would be at risk if VAT was retained and not paid back.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the request from Groundwork Northern Ireland for Council to help with VAT matters could not be accommodated.
Knockagh Monument Joint Committee

The DFA stated that as members would recall, Council agreed at its meeting on 14 March 2005 to support the restoration of Knockagh Monument, Carrickfergus, by contributing £1,500 towards the repairs.  She informed members that a further letter had been received from Carrickfergus Borough Council stating that following a survey of the monument additional repairs were required and there was a shortfall of £31,000.  She stated that it was the intention of the above Committee to seek funding from external sources to make up the shortfall, and that each contributing Council would be requested to make a further contribution up to a maximum of £4,000 to cover the cost of the repairs.

Councillor McMullan stated that he was against this from the beginning.

Councillor Blaney stated that there had been £1,500 for Knockagh but not for the Greener Glens in Council’s own area.

Councillor McShane agreed with these comments.

After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McShane,

“That Council would not contribute any further money towards the restoration of Knockagh Monument, Carrickfergus.”

On a vote being taken, there were six votes in favour and none against the proposal which was carried.
Greenlight Gateway

The DFA stated that a letter had been received from Greenlight Gateway requesting Council to consider purchasing textile recycling banks on their behalf. 

She informed members that at present Greenlight Gateway could afford to purchase six banks which would be bought from the same supplier as the aluminium can banks, Carbery Plastics.  
She stated that if successful the banks would be located in several areas throughout the District, and be managed by Greenlight Gateway.  She pointed out that Greenlight Gateway had introduced aluminium can banks to the Moyle area in March 2005, and this had been a very successful project.

The DFA stated that as per VAT guidance reported in the Managing Project Funding
item, the Council could only reclaim input VAT in respect of supplies it used, or intended to use, for the purposes of its business.  She informed members that it then followed if input VAT was reclaimed, then output VAT must be charged. 

Councillor McDonnell returned to the meeting at this point.

After further discussion, it was agreed that Greenlight Gateway would be referred to Bryson House for advice on managing their VAT matters.

Civil Partnership Registration

The DFA referred to the Draft copy of The Civil Partnership Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2005 which had been circulated. She informed members that these included procedures required for the approval of places by a local registration authority for civil partnership other than a Registrar’s Office.  She stated that place approval procedure for civil partnerships was the same as for marriages but it was still technically a separate process which could not begin until the provisions of the Civil Partnership Act 2004 commenced on 5 December 2005.

The DFA stated that Council must decide if it wished to introduce additional charges to outside venues that had place approval for civil marriages and now wish to apply for approval for civil partnership registrations.

The Clerk stated that the premises in question were approved for civil marriages and that new legislation would allow civil partnerships but that there would be no additional cost to Council for this service.

After further discussion, it was agreed that Council would not ask for additional charges for approval of civil partnership registrations at venues which were already registered for civil marriages.

Addendum to the Administration and Finance Report

After discussion,

Councillor Harding proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

Environmental Health
The DFA stated that the Councils, Lead Environmental Health Officer, Consumer Services had resigned from the Councils employment to take up employment with Belfast City Council.   She informed members that this position would be advertised in the local press and the Belfast Telegraph week commencing 10th October 2005.

The DFA stated that Karen Huxley, was currently employed by the Council on a temporary basis, and that she had been completing her log book and gaining experience so that she can become professionally qualified as an Environmental Health Officer.  She pointed out that her temporary contract would end on Monday 31st October 2005.  

The DFA stated that in order to provide continued support within the Environmental Health department she would propose retaining her services for 3 months to cover the recruitment and pointed out that as Ms Huxley was still awaiting confirmation of her professional competence she would propose that she be paid as an Assistant Environmental Health Officer rather than that of a full EHO rate.   

After discussion,

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That Karen Huxley would be retained by the Environmental Health 
Department within Council for an additional period of three months at an 
Assistant EHO rate.”

It was agreed that the meeting would continue out of committee.

National Trust Rent Review

The DFA stated that a response had now been received from the Valuation and Lands Agency (VLA) regarding the National Trust Rent Review.  She informed members that they had indicated that due to a clause within the lease which was referred to as a user restriction clause, in which the use was restricted to one tenant, the figure of £27,500, an increase of £2,500 per annum, was proposed.
After discussion, it was agreed that the VLA figure for the rent increase for the National Trust Shop/Café at the Giant’s Causeway Visitors Centre would be accepted.
After discussion,

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That the Finance and Administration Report be adopted.”
Removal of travellers from the rear of Sheskburn
Councillor Harding requested that the costs for the removal of the travelling community at the rear of Sheskburn be brought to Council.

This was agreed.

Absenteeism Breakdown
Councillor McIlroy requested that in future the costs for absenteeism be broken down into hours lost.

After discussion, it was agreed that the absenteeism figures would be broken down into hours lost and brought to the finance meeting on 12 October 2005.

Mobile Phone contracts
Councillor McCambridge enquired about the renewal of the mobile phone contracts.
After discussion, it was agreed that all of the information on the renewal of mobile phone contracts for Council would be brought to a future meeting.
05/22:08
TWINNING ASSOCIATION
(Requested by Councillor McMullan)
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

Councillor McShane declared an interest and left the meeting at this point.

Councillor Blaney stated that further details regarding the Twinning Association would be available following their meeting to be held on 25th October.

The topic of the Twinning Association’s bill in relation to hostel accommodation and refreshments at Sheep Island View, Ballintoy was discussed at length.

After discussion, it was agreed that the issue of the Moyle Twinning Association be deferred until their meeting at the end of October and that a report would be made to Council at the meeting of the 14th November 2005.

The meeting continued out of committee.

Councillor McShane returned to the meeting.

05/22:09
LAMMAS FAIR


(Requested by Councillor M Black)


Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.


Councillor M Black stated that there were several issues around the topic of the Lammas Fair which needed to be discussed.  She informed members that she felt that there was a gap due to having no Lammas Fair Committee.  She pointed out that she realised that this group had been disbanded but felt that there was a need for reinstatement of this.  She stated that there was a feeling that local people needed to have an input.



In reply to Councillor Newcombe, the DDS stated that legislation had not changed in relation to the Lammas Fair.



Councillor Harding informed members that she had six items regarding the Lammas Fair which required attention.


Councillor Blaney proposed that the Lammas Fair Committee be resurrected.



Councillor McCambridge suggested that the events manager contact relevant people to explore the setting up of a working group.


Councillor Harding stated that she had understood that it had been agreed that a meeting should be held before and after the fair and that this would be held when the DDS returned from holidays.


Councillor McIlroy agreed and suggested that one meeting be held to discuss the last fair and one before the next fair.



In reply to queries as to who would attend the Clerk stated that the Events Officer could work with the Ballycastle Community Group.  He suggested that an internal meeting be held to identify what the issues were and that issues from local businesses could be brought through this process.


After further discussion, it was agreed that an internal meeting would be held at 10:00am on the 18th October 2005 regarding the Lammas Fair with Council members who wished to attend and the DDS.

05/22:10
SEAFRONT, BALLYCASTLE – VARIOUS ISSUES



(Requested by Councillor M Black)



Councillor M Black stated that she had various issues to raise regarding the seafront. 

She stated that boat owners had been parking cars in the Marina car park for long 

periods of time and that this was preventing tourists from using the facilities.  She 

informed members that perhaps other areas could be suggested for long term parking 

such as behind Sheskburn.


In reply the Clerk stated that by-laws were due to come into force for the harbour 

facility.  He pointed out that a dedicated parking area for Marina users could be 


explored.



After further discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the marina users 

to suggest that if they were away for a few days it would be helpful if they could avail 

of the parking facilities in the compound or the yard behind Morton’s fish shop.



Councillor M Black stated that another issue with the seafront was that there had been 

complaints regarding the height of the barrier, and pointed out that people 


carriers had been getting caught on this.  


After further discussion, it was agreed that the TSM would check the height of the 

barrier at the harbour car park.

05/22:11
SIGNS THROUGHOUT THE AREA

(Requested by Councillor O Black)


It was agreed that this item would be deferred to a future meeting.
05/22:13
CAR PARKING AT WATERFOOT

(Requested by Councillor McKeegan)

In the absence of Councillor McKeegan, Councillor McMullan stated that if the planned yellow lines were put in place in Waterfoot village it would be critical that car parking at the back of the town be utilised and that this could only take place once there was proper lighting and walkways.  He informed members that lighting of the car park had already been priced at approximately £14,000 - £15,000 and that this needed to be discussed further.

Councillor M Black enquired if the Community forum could help with this situation as it was a matter of community safety.


After further discussion, it was agreed that the TSM would bring back costings for lighting and resurfacing the right of ways and access areas, including the path to the rear of Waterfoot Car Park.

05/22:14
INVITATION TO THE NORTH WEST MANAGEMENT GROUP SEMINAR ON 26TH OCTOBER 2005


Councillor Harding enquired if Council would permit any Councillors who wished to attend this seminar to do so under the auspices of the Waste Management Committee.

The DDS referred to a draft agenda which had been circulated tonight for this.


After discussion, it was agreed that there would be a general proposal that all who wished to attend the North West Waste Management Group Seminar on the 26th October 2005 could do so and that attendance would be an approved duty.
05/22:15
CONFERENCES, COURSES

University of Ulster; the 12th Annual Development Control Forum, Planning Law and Development Control Practice


There were no nominations to attend this conference.


Sport in Ireland: Raising the Stakes, the 4th All Island Sports Development Conference


There were no nominations to attend this conference.


Western Area Children and Young People’s Committee; Being a part of it: Regional Launch of the Children’s Services Plans (2005-2008)

There were no nominations to attend this conference.


Invitation to the NFLA Annual Policy Briefing; Nuclear Safety in a World of Risk.  To be held on the 4 November 2005 at the Town Hall in Manchester

There were no nominations to attend this conference.

05/22:16
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
The Clerk stated that applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 for the following:
Christopher McAuley, The Cellar Restaurant, Ballycastle, transfer of licence.

Occasional Licence for Armoy Sports Committee for a function in St Olcan’s Parochial Hall, Armoy, on 7th October 2005.

There were no objections to the above applications.
05/22:17
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS


There were no documents for signing and sealing.
05/22:18
CORRESPONDENCE

Letter dated 27 September 2005 from the Department of Enterprise Trade and Investment regarding the appointment of new members to the Northern Ireland Tourist Board.
After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe,


“That Councillor McShane be nominated for appointment to the Northern Ireland 

  Tourist Board.”

This was agreed.
05/22:19
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
Mothergoose and Jack and Jill Playgroups
Councillor M Black stated that she had a meeting with the people responsible for the running of the playgroups during the week and that unfortunately after 26 years of running these the groups were struggling financially.  She informed members that they intended to apply for funding but that before this could happen the facilities of the playgroup needed to be brought up to standards required.

Councillor Black informed members that the Councils Health and safety officer.

had visited the playgroup and had confirmed that there were issues which would need to be addressed before the funding would be allowed.  She stated that the groups could not move forward with their plans and asked that Council help with the maintenance issues involved.

In reply, the DDS stated that Council had previously decided that it would be up to the groups in question to bring the facilities up to standard.

The DFA stated that the groups did not have a lease with the Council and paid for the use of the premises by way of a weekly fee.

The Clerk stated that maintenance could be undertaken by the Council but that any enhancements would have to be investigated and brought back to Council.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the Council would carry out the required maintenance for the Jack Horner Nursery to enable them to apply for funding.
Council visit to Nenagh
In reply to Councillor Blaney, Councillor McMullan stated that the invitation to Nenagh was for members of Moyle District Council and that they could not include representatives from any other group.
The meeting concluded at 9:40pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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